WAIPU COVE RESERVE(S) BOARD

Monday 26th October 11.05 am. Waipu Surf Lifesaving Club Rooms

Waipu Cove
PUBLIC FORUM:  None

PRESENT: L. Judd (Chair), A. McCulloch (Secretary), M. Scott, R. King, J. Henderson
N. Buck (Minutes Sec)

APOLOGIES: G. Smith
Moved: that apologies be accepted 



A. McCulloch/ M. Scott Carried

ATTENDING: M. Bowden, J. Pascual, K. & P. Baker
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING September 2011 

Minutes of the last meeting as circulated and published
Moved: 






A. McCulloch/ J. Henderson Carried
MATTERS ARISING: Management was asked to come back with -The benefits of HAPNZ and was there the possibility of a conflict of interest. Progress on outstanding items. (full report attached under Managers October Report)
Benefits of HAPNZ – Better purchasing power, electricity, insurance, holiday park directory and a number of other companies. On HAPNZ website it states member services – relief staff/ buying benefits/ networking/ industry development/ directory/ research programs. Therefore there are advantages to being members; the possible conflict of interest is with the Boards employee as president. The Board agreed membership of HAPNZ however it is unclear on giving approval for Presidency. The Chair has expressed concern previously. J. Henderson – Once R. Gunson became a Board member of HAPNZ the role changed from membership to governance.
Possible Conflict of Interest with Presidency of HAPNZ– There is a confidentiality agreement that the HAPNZ  Board must sign and this means that the Board cannot speak to either the public or HAPNZ members about the Boards actions. Therefore there is a potential for conflict. HAPNZ is a trade related organization of 300 + Holiday Parks mostly owned or leased, this represents 75% of commercial holiday parks in New Zealand, with only 6 that  are similar in some respects to WCRB, Bowntown, Athenree, Waihi Beach, Papamoa, Raglan, Orewa.

Industry advocacy with central and local government; submissions on employment bill (by the Board’s employee). The Board has not been asked for its position on matters and there has been very little feed back to the Board who only recently found out that there was a fortnightly HAPNZ newsletter.
R. Gunson has stated that there are no areas of concern and that he has had only positive responses but is seeking professional help in this matter. They attend conferences in their own time. A. McCulloch asked are they acknowledging a conflict, as it is strange not to be attending as employees. Chair pointed out that the Board pays conference fees and accommodation, as Board member of HAPNZ the association should be paying for these 

Progress on outstanding items – 
Top Block refurbishment. In the July managers report the stages were laid out, (Chair read aloud excerpt from the Manager’s report)

The manager reported there was a capital item spread sheet supplied for the August meeting, stating that quotes would be obtained in September for the first stage, which is really a R.M. issue and is in serious need of repair (which is what we are doing now).

These contractors are wanting to know if they have the work has we asked for the work to be completed by labour weekend

The other stages are more in line with capital expenditure.

With the stages up to three years away from completion, the amount of work required in stages three & four it is difficult to get contractors to give a written price indication. Verbally the indication for this is between $80,000 & $120,000. To get a written quote for this work we would need to have this amount available. This would make the project’s cost in line with the $150,000 being looked at as the total cost.

Stage Two is being priced now, this involves removing the iron on the roof putting down building paper and replacing the roofing iron, nogging the ceiling, installing roof vents, lining the ceiling with aqua line, stopping and painting. This price could be between $20,000 - $30,000.

This would use the $40,000 of the $50,000 I was told would be available this year for the project.

For the following stages to be done we will need to close the block for 4 to 6 weeks. (winter).

The Board response was that there is still no cohesive plan that puts all the information requested in one report. M. Scott noted that the work does need to be done but estimates of approx. cost and time frames are required for each stage, so that it does not become open ended. The Board agreed that rather than a verbal account they would like a schedule of works and timetable. 
I. McCabe suggested a quantity surveyor be used to schedule the works and a preferred contractor. The Board agrees that the Manager needs to show a bar chart for each year (3-4 yrs) showing what is to be done each month and cost, (allowing that these will change marginally for the cost of materials etc..)
CORRESPONDENCE:

Inwards

29 Sept

J. Henderson

Apology for Budget meeting, in USA on family matter

30 Sept

EMA


Employer Bulletin



EMA


New CEO Kim Campbell letter of intro.

03 Oct

Sarah Archer

ThinkTank Creative – sign on SH1, acknowledgement to be sent.
07 Oct

EMA


Employer Bulletin

13 Oct

D. Flaws

Employment Advocate – in committee

14 Oct

J. Draper

September 2011 management financial report



Google places

Update listing – ongoing problem with Google & misinformation
18 Oct

Google maps

Problem report received

Outwards

15 Oct

WCSLSC

Booking Club rooms

That the inwards correspondence is received and the outwards approved

Moved: 






A. McCulloch/ M. Scott  Carried

REPORTS:

· Financial Report (verbal) - Revenue up 3% to last year with expenses up 28% ($40 K). This is more a timing thing and not a significant concern. Increase in repairs and Maintenance, groundsman etc. 
Significant expense increases year on year:

ACC +$10 K

Advertising +$1 K

Grounds person +$7 K

Legal fees +$2.3 K

Receptionist +$7.5 K

R&M grounds +$6 K

R&M buildings +$2.6 K

R&M vehicles + $1 K
$60,000 of loan to Whangarei Council has been paid back.
 Interest costs paid out on our loans:
2010      2011     2012 Forecast    2013 Draft Budget
$14 K    $10 K        $6.2 K                   $3.6 K
Our reducing interest cost is a good thing because every $1in saved interest payments hypothetically doubles when it goes over into interest earning accounts.
Moved: Report be accepted 




A. McCulloch/ R. King Carried
· Management report (attached below)– good to see another 3% trimmed from power charges
Moved: Report be accepted 




M. Scott/ R. King Carried
· Surf Club Liaison Report – the patrols have commenced Labor weekend. A new shade canopy for the patrols has been set up. I. McCabe wished camp to be aware that a number of the Surf Club members are trained First Aiders also that they have a defibulater etc and are available.
GENERAL BUSINESS:

· Board Policies – Management to initiate policy in case of a major event, HAPNZ have policies that can be used as a template. NRC have jurisdiction in emergency responses (note another practice is to be held shortly).
· Budget meeting 2012/2013 – It was noted that the increase in GST was absorbed by the Board for the current year and therefore an increase in GST to 15 % is to be taken into account for the next year. This a draft as without the staff review the exact figures are unavailable for expenses, however the Board felt it important that people are aware of the proposed increase to fees for next year.

The Board believe they have arrived at a formula that was fair for all users of the camp from the statistics to hand. The average length of stay by the ASH was 45 nights and the camp site can on average 
accommodate 3 adults and 3 children.

3 adults ($20 per adult) = $60 plus 3 children ($ 7 per child) = $21 
Total 
$81 per night


45 x $81 = $3645.00 for casual campers


The Board agreed a draft budget that will increase the ASH fees to $3,580.00 and includes the 
increase in GST. ASH still receive the benefits of van storage, $500 of power, security, and year 
around usage.

J. Henderson – Expenses are up $34,000 and the income will raise a $1000.00, $30,000 from our 
cash reserve will be used to meet the deficit. With the increase in expenses the increase to ASH is 
deemed fair.

P. Baker – Some ASH will leave will they be replaced? Is the formula fair? The Chair believes that 
they are reaching a point that the financial sustainability of the camp will require the ASH to remain 
around this number however it must be pointed out that the Board has not discussed or agreed what 
that point is. Currently there are 116 of 248 camp sites occupied by ASH (46%). If only 1 person is on 
the ASH site they are not allowing 3 adults and 3 children who could use the site to stay at Waipu 
Cove. The Boards role is maintain the Reserve(s) for as many people as possible to appreciate.

P. Baker – People will still drop off in order to cover that shortfall will there be another fee increase? 


A financially sustainable point before people won’t take sites has not been discussed.


Previously DOC camping reviews were referred to. However without the staff review which the 
Board has been trying to get for the sustainable staffing formula they cannot make a better decision; 
all factors have been taken into consideration. It is a fair market rate with 
many other ASH fees a lot 
higher, the Board is not aiming to decrease ASH, but come to a balance. 
Funding for future capital improvements – J. Henderson -  How to smooth out the costs of the improvements to be fair to past, current & future fee payers? Our 2 loans from Whangarei District Council have been one way to do this. The logic being that the interest costs are spread inter-generationally; a bit like having a home mortgage. The downside is the monthly interest cost+ the notional lost interest income on these loan payments; a cost factor of x2 on our money. I would like to suggest an alternate method where-by we “self-fund” our ongoing need for capital (not repair & maintenance) improvements to our buildings, plant & equipment by setting aside each month a fixed % of our income (revenue). It would be a monthly auto deduction paid into a separate interest bearing bank account which can only be used for capital improvement projects. I reckon this is a better way to achieve inter-generational “smoothing” of the costs of our long term improvements. A palatable “forced savings” account to help us accrue $ for unexpected situations without placing undue stress on our monthly cash flow.   
For the two years ending 2010 & 2011, our capital improvement projects added $213 K to the value of our buildings, plant& equipment. 

This averages $107 K per year or 13.8 % of the averaged operating revenue of $777 K.

If the Board were to agree to auto deduct say15% of each month’s income into a new “WCRB Capital Improvement Fund” we should achieve the required level of funding in 12 months while earning on call interest; an income gain of x 2 on our money. 

The fixed % deduction sums would vary monthly according to our seasonal highs & lows (a good thing) and after the first year of deductions there should be a “carry over” of unused $ for the years when we will need/want to spend more than the average. The idea is to keep the annual spending at historical levels during normal years.

Over time a portion of the Fund could go into higher interest earning Term Deposits. Chair this is in fact what we have at present but the Term deposits are not designated as such. Board agrees that this is a good idea.

Moved: That the draft budget is available on request (due to commercially sensitive material it cannot be made available on the web site).


A. McCulloch/ J. Henderson  Carried
· Dune and beach monitoring – 3 stage kill rate to test effectiveness of weed killer. Dr. Bergen has tested 3 areas and the Spinaflex survived the strongest kill rate however Dr. Bergen suggests using 50:50 ratio. NRC is happy for us to continue. With no storms it is has been a quiet time. A. McCulloch notes that people are using undesignated access which were to be fixed by Management, suggests a sign to stop people and state the importance of the access ways, as well as the fences being mended (as per previous instructions). 
The July meeting Management were requested to provide the Board with a draft for a replacement sign for the recreational reserve stating closed 10pm to first light. This has not yet happened.
· Upcoming events on the reserve – 


Sat 5 Nov 2011 

Nippers Join Up Day BBQ 10am


Sat 13 Nov 2011
Nipper Training Starts 10am


Sat 19 Nov 2011
Northern Regional Interclub 

· Future Meetings – 25th November 2011 (Friday night) 7.00 p.m.
Exclusion of the public
That the public be excluded from the following part of the proceedings of this meeting on the following grounds – Agenda items: Inwards correspondence – David Flaws
The general subject matter of each matter to be considered while the public is excluded, the reason for passing this resolution in relation to each matter, and the specific grounds under section 48 (1) of the Local Government Official Information and Meetings Act 1987 for the passing of this resolution are as follows: General subject matter: Employment advocacy Reason for resolution: Protect individuals Ground(s) under s 48 (1) for passing resolution: 48 (1) (d) and 48 (2)

This resolution is made in reliance on section 48 (1) (a) of the LGOIMA 1987 and the particular interests protected by section 6 or section 7 of that Act or section 6 or section 7 or section (9) of the OIA 1982 as the case may require, which would be prejudiced by the holding of the whole or the relevant part of the proceedings of the meeting in public are as follows: 

s.7.(2) (a) protect privacy of natural persons

Moved in to committee at 12.17 p.m.

Moved: 




L. Judd/ A. McCulloch Carried


Moved out of committee at 12.41 p.m.

Moved: L. Judd and A. McCulloch 
Resolved that  A McCulloch and L Judd hold a meeting with P. Magee to further the employment matter.





R. King/ J. Henderson Carried

MEETING CLOSED AT 12.41 p.m.

Managers report October 2011-10-18

We recently heard back from the electricity broker, they have been able to trim our power charges by a further 3%. (we have been lumped together with other holiday parks). This requires changing companies which they will do for us. This will be for a further 2 yrs. The line charges may still rise, but the power charges will come down 3%.

A the time of writing this report labour weekend is lightly booked, but bookings are coming in every day, this could mainly be due to the world cup on over the weekend with people wanting to watch it at home or other organised viewing options. The bookings could improve during the week as the weather forecasts become clearer. 

The security and cleaners have been organised for the weekend. 

We are having some rust taken out of the door pillars of the rubbish truck so that it will get its next warrant fitness in December.  The deck will be getting some repair work to remove rust after summer.

The past few days have seen a number of camper vans arriving at the park that are in N.Z. for the world cup, hopefully we will see more after the final.

At the time of writing the kitchen cabin permit is still with the council, however the builder is underway at his place making the frames ready for transporting here when the permit arrives. The unit should be ready for services and decorating in a couple of weeks.

We are having a new location cert. done for H.S.N.O. (old dangerous goods) This is being covered by Nova, the gas supplier.  There is a possibility that we may need to replace our diesel tank. ($4000). If it passes inspection everything should be o.k. to issue. 

The local spraying contractor has been booked to spray the park and reserve for the onehuunga weed.

Richard & Noela

Managers

H.A.P.N.Z.

Membership

Further to the benefits outlined in the attached document, the board has enjoyed the purchasing power of collectively marketing its electricity usage. 

2009- We were able to reduce our charges by over $3000/year for two years.     ($6000.00 saving)

2011- We just received the next two year contract with a further 3% reduction. (1300.00 saving )

These have been achieved from being directly involved with the association. 
The Boards insurance through Aon, which has an arrangement with the Association, has been significantly reduced.

When the Board first joined H.A.P.N.Z. in 2003 we received a $1600 drop in our yearly account for that year.

We have been able to receive this continuing benefit through the membership of the association.

The Holiday park directory, web-site & mobile site has an equivalent advertising value of between $2000 and $25000.which is produced and distributed around the country and overseas. This comes with our membership.

The association has a member discount arrangement with the Corys Group of companies.

Corys operate Mico-Wakefield and Corys electrical wholesalers in Whanagrei.

We purchase most of our plumbing needs and electrical items from these stores at discounted rates. 

There are over 90 companies that have arrangements with the association and we purchase from many of them.

These are some of the benefits that directly improve the financial performance of the Board 

Conflict of interest

I can see no areas of concern in this area, only positives.

I have questioned other individuals on this point, with only positive reply’s, these include passed Board members & tourism industry personnel.   

To help the Board in this area I have asked for a professional opinion on your comments, I will pass this on when received. 

H.A.P.N.Z. has one other board member who is an employee and has a Board as governance body.

There have been other Board members in my time that have been employees. The three parks that I know of with a Board’s in place are all members of H.A.P.N.Z. with their managers attending the meetings and conferences. There are several district council parks which are members and their managers attend all meetings and conferences.

For the past three years the meetings and conferences we have attended, have been in our own time, whether it has been time off or holidays.

Top Block refurbishment. 

In the July managers report the stages were laid out, There was a capital item spread sheet supplied for the August meeting, stating that quotes would be obtained in September for the first stage, which is really a R.M. issue and is in serious need of repair (which is what we are doing now).

These contractors are wanting to know if they have the work has we asked for the work to be completed by labour weekend

The other stages are more in line with capital expenditure.

With the stages up to three years away from completion, the amount of work required in stages three & four it is difficult to get contractors to give a written price indication. Verbally the indication for this is between $80,000 & $120,000. To get a written quote for this work we would need to have this amount available. This would make the project’s cost in line with the $150,000 being looked at as the total cost.

Stage Two is being priced now, this involves removing the iron on the roof putting down building paper and replacing the roofing iron, nogging the ceiling, installing roof vents, lining the ceiling with aqua line, stopping and painting. This price could be between $20,000 - $30,000.

This would use the $40,000 of the $50,000 I was told would be available this year for the project.

For the following stages to be done we will need to close the block for 4 to 6 weeks (winter).
HAPNZ MEMBERSHIP BENEFITS
Holiday Accommodation Parks Association of NZ – It’s good park business to belong

The following is information on the benefits of membership of the Holiday Accommodation Parks Association of NZ Inc (HAPNZ).  Now, more than ever, there is a need for a strong industry body to represent our sector in negotiations with government both local and national.

We are the trade organisation representing the holiday accommodation park sector in New Zealand. We have over 300 member holiday parks throughout New Zealand and 90 plus companies and organisations that are trade members. Our members make up over 75% of the commercial holiday parks in New Zealand.

HAPNZ offers a wide range of services and member benefits that fall into the following categories.

Member Services

Operator's Manual - Detailed information on how to run a holiday park including a range of draft business documents. 

www.holidayparks.co.nz is an important tool for both potential holiday park guests and park members receiving over 230,000 unique visits last year. It provides detailed listings of all members. All members are provided with a free website page hosted on our site. These are controlled by the members and can be updated at any time without charge.  These web pages incorporate a client booking enquiry form enabling prospective holidaymakers to make direct contact with the park commission free.

Mobile version of our website with all members’ listings included.

Newsletters - Sent by email at least twice monthly containing timely information on items that may affect the holiday park sector.

Employment and Legal Advice - From the HAPNZ office and our legal advisors.

Health and Safety Guide developed for the holiday park industry.

Members' Website - Members only section of the HAPNZ website. Contains a wealth of information e.g. draft employment agreements updated to incorporate new legislation, product supplier details, site contracts, downloadable documents, information on legislation.

Relief Staff - Information on people looking for employment in the Holiday Park sector.

New Products - New product information from suppliers.

HAPNZ Alerts - Email alerts advising members of bad or problem guests who have caused problems at parks. The police and other Government agencies use this service.

Members Mentoring - Members often work together to offer a mentoring service which is considerable benefit to new park operators.

HAPNZ Relief Staff News – regular updates on people available to work in parks.

Industrial Assistance - Information on new regulations that impact on the holiday park sector.

Member Buying Benefits

Aon Park Insurance. A special insurance policy at negotiated rates only available to HAPNZ members.

Wide range of benefits as detailed in the Member Purchasing and Benefits book. These include special buying rates. Examples include prepaid phone cards for resale where you earn 20% commission, postage stamps at 7% discount, beds, reservation systems etc.

Electricity and gas brokerage professionally managed through group schemes

Fuel Discounts

Negotiated Eftpos & credit card merchant fees. Special rates with BNZ and Westpac and ASB.

Special rates for rubbish bags and other products.

TIANZ Allied Membership. HAPNZ membership includes Allied Membership of TIANZ and access to their benefits. These include many telephone, travel, and business discounts.

Many of these benefits such as reduced credit card merchant fees, park insurance, postage and telephone discounts will add substantially to your bottom line.

Inside Tourism. Subscription to the weekly tourism email newsletter Inside Tourism is included in your HAPNZ membership. The cost for an individual subscription is $327.75.

Business Networking

The Holiday Parks Conference & Trade Exhibition

This annual event provides members with an opportunity to listen to relevant speakers, update themselves on industry trends and to network with fellow park operators and suppliers. This conference is a major business development opportunity. 

The conference features a major trade exhibition providing members with an opportunity to see new products and discuss their individual needs with suppliers.

HAPNZ runs North and South Island meetings during the year to keep members updated on industry news and events.

Industry Development Programmes

We promote the Holiday Accommodation Park sector. Examples include:

Holiday Park Directory Map is printed annually and distributed to a wide selection of outlets including international and domestic airport terminals, iSite visitor information offices, car rental and campervan companies, NZMCA members, outdoor retailers and information centres. 140,000 copies are distributed.

Access to the Love NZ branding through agreeing to conditions with HAPNZ.
Development and promotion of the Holiday Parks Cycle Hub accreditation scheme.
Media promotion through journalists both national and international.

Research programmes on the holiday park sector including a visitor expenditure report.

HAPNZ website www.holidayparks.co.nz with automated booking service that directs booking enquiries direct to your park with no commission or fees.

Our website sent over 20,000 booking enquiries to member parks in the last year.

HAPNZ attends TRENZ annually to represent our members.

Health and Safety plan assistance.

Awards Programmes - We manage an awards programme to encourage business excellence and recognise service to the sector.

Training – We work with training organisations to provide relevant training programmes to the holiday park sector.
Industry Advocacy
HAPNZ works with local and central government and their agencies for the benefit of its members and the Holiday Park sector. Recent examples of this include.

Work with TIANZ and local government on the freedom camping issue.

Submissions on the development of the Freedom Camping Act 2011 and local government bylaws.

Working with Tourism New Zealand and other sectors of the tourism industry to ensure that the holiday park sector is well represented in international marketing.

Numerous submissions on freedom camping to local councils. 

Working with DOC on the review of camping opportunities.

Submissions on the Employment Relations Bill. 

Submissions on Building Code Review. 

Maintaining contact with major political parties.

Submissions on electrical regulations and standards.
Industry Standards


HAPNZ works with its members to advance quality standards throughout our sector. We introduced for members a set of minimum standards that are used as a guideline.

We co-ordinate a consultative group to assist in the continual development and monitoring of the Qualmark assessment programme for the holiday
